
 
(By email) 

Our Ref: MGLA010321-7176  

26 March 2021 

Dear  

Thank you for your request for information which the Greater London Authority (GLA) received 
on 27 February 2021.  Your request has been dealt with under the Freedom of Information Act 
2000.  

You asked for; 

Can I request to see the Mayor’s communications with Volvo, Scania, Mercedes, Irizar 
Group, Caetano Bus and LEVC, starting from January 2015 to present day under Mayors 
Boris Johnson and Sadiq Khan. 

Our response to your request is as follows: 

Please find attached the information the GLA holds within scope of your request. Please note 
that some names of members of staff are exempt from disclosure under Regulation 13 (Personal 
information) of the EIR. Information that identifies specific employees constitutes as personal 
data which is defined by Article 4(1) of the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) to mean 
any information relating to an identified or identifiable living individual. It is considered that 
disclosure of this information would contravene the first data protection principle under Article 
5(1) of GDPR which states that Personal data must be processed lawfully, fairly and in a 
transparent manner in relation to the data subject 

If you have any further questions relating to this matter, please contact me, quoting the 
reference at the top of this letter. 

Yours sincerely 

 
Information Governance Officer 

If you are unhappy with the way the GLA has handled your request, you may complain using the 
GLA’s FOI complaints and internal review procedure, available at: 
https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-
information/freedom-information  

https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-information/freedom-information
https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-information/freedom-information


MAYOR OF LONDON

Chris Gubbey Our tel: MGLA231 178-8857
CEO
London Electric Vehicle Company (LEVC)
Li Close Date: 11 JAN 2019Ansty Park Business Park
Coventry CV7 9RF

M
Thank you for your letter of 9 November 207 8, updating me on the success of your new electric
taxi, the TX eCity. I apologise for the delay in getting back to you, however, I thought it would be
best to respond after Transport for London’s (TfL) announcement regarding the enhanced
delicensing scheme.

I had the pleasure of riding in a new TX eCity earlier last year with you and I share your enthusiasm
that the uptake of electric taxis by the taxi trade is a game changer, both for the health of
Londoners and ensuring that London’s cabbies are the envy of the world.

As you will no doubt be aware, toxic air pollution in London is a major public health crisis that is
stunting the lung development of our children and leads to thousands of premature deaths and
increases the risk of asthma and dementia. Taxis are expected to be the biggest source of transport
pollution in central London by 2020, even with investment by drivers in over 1 ,000 electric taxis to
date.

Hopefully you are aware that TfL and I have proposed new plans to tackle taxi emissions and to
support drivers switching to zero-emission capable taxis, including an enhanced delicensing fund,
targeted support for LPG conversion and a consultation next year on a phased reduction in
maximum taxi age limits for the dirtiest vehicles from 15 years to 72 years by 2022. These moves
will help ensure that London is on track for reducing taxi emissions by 65 per cent in 2025.

I am very sorry, but I am afraid that my schedule has been extremely busy, so it has not been
possible for me to consider joining you in celebrating the j 000th handover in London. However, I
have asked Shirley Rodrigues, whom you know, to meet with you early this year so that we can
hear your feedback on our new plans and for us to understand your intentions for 207 9.

Thank you again for writing to me. I am grateful to you for getting in touch.

Yours sincefly,

Sadiq Khan
Mayor of London

City Hall, London, SE1 %AA • myorlonUon.gov.uk • london.gov.uk • 020 7983 4000
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 LEVC is a trading name of London EV Company Limited (Registration No. 08357576). 

Registered address is Li Close, Ansty Park, Coventry, CV7 9RF, England. 

    
 
Sadiq Khan 
Mayor of London 
City Hall  
The Queen's Walk 
London  
SE1 2AA  
 
9 November 2018 
 
Dear Sadiq  
 
I am writing to update you what I believe is one of your under-celebrated success stories, one that is 
transforming London’s passenger experience, providing clean air and delivering another first for this 
great city – the adoption of all new zero emissions electric taxis.  As Chief Executive of LEVC - the 
London Electric Vehicle Company - I would like to thank you for your leadership, support and 
commitment to this significant change for our incredible city, the successful introduction of an electric taxi 
fleet – with more than 750 on London’s road today and over 1,000 by Christmas – supported by a 
network of approaching 150 rapid charge points in London delivered by TfL.  
 
As you know, the iconic London black taxi has long been the envy of cities across the world, and with our 
ground-breaking new TX eCity, electric taxi, the service has a bright future. I am not going to ask you to 
trust my word, rather I would ask you consider the investment of London’s taxi drivers. Drivers who will 
have found more than £50m by the end of this year to put over 1,000 clean vehicles on this city’s streets.  
 
London’s cab drivers are the best in the world, they know the streets, pass the most stringent tests, and 
are true ambassadors for this city.  And, as individuals who run their own small businesses operating on 
the sharp end of London’s streets, they are not without strong opinions and rightly, they can be a robust 
and challenging bunch. With the widespread adoption of the new TX eCity, designed and build just 
outside Coventry, alongside the use of apps, our black taxi drivers are at the forefront of change.  
 
Based on very conservative estimations what this means for air quality in London is that drivers will have 
eliminated at least 8,600 tonnes of CO2 and 1.9 billion mg of NOx this year alone. And, with a London-
wide charging system in place in the future, whereby the small top up generator would not be required, 
those savings would rise to 10,000 tonnes of CO2 and 2 billion mg of NOx. But this new taxi is not just 
about technology and zero emissions, it is also about ensuring that London’s taxi service remains the 
best in the world and provides a travelling experience to match. Whilst the vehicle retains the instantly 
recognisable shape, building on our heritage, the ride quality is unmatched, the glass roof gives 
passengers’ a panoramic view of London and it is the most technically connected vehicle on the road – 
bringing the drivers’ knowledge into the digital age.   
 
In all, LEVC with the support of its parent Geely of China, has injected more than £500m in investment 
and working capital to create a new, clean, intelligent taxi fit for a 21st Century London, designed and 
built at an advanced British manufacturing facility. By the end of 2018 London’s taxi drivers will have 
committed more than £50m to put them on our streets. With your support, through an enhanced 
delicensing scheme and measures to pull forward the adoption of ZEC taxis, we can dramatically 
accelerate this transition so that we meet the target of having 9,000 ZEC taxis in London by end of 2020. 
I would be delighted if you would join me in celebrating the 1000th handover in London and to discuss 
our plans for 2019.  
  
Best wishes, 

 
Chris Gubbey 
CEO  
LEVC 

Li Close, 
Ansty Park Business Park,  
Coventry 
CV7 9RF 

 
 



MAYOR OF LONDON

Ola Källenius Our tel: MGLA29O71 9-882 1
Chairman of the Board of Management Daimler AG
Head of Mercedes-Benz Cars
DaimlerAG Date: 24 SEP 2O096-F604
70546 Stuttgart
Germany

41F 7V)

Thank you for your letter of 23 July and kind invitation to join you in Stuttgart in November for the
7 2’ Daimler Sustainability Dialogue. I am very sorry for the delay in responding.

I am pleased to read about the Sustainability Dialogue founded by Daimler AG and the newly
developed Sustainable Group Strategy, which sets out your intentions for a carbon-neutral new
passenger car fleet.

Regrettably, due to diary constraints, I am unable to accept your invitation to be the keynote
speaker and panellist on “Liveable Cities”. However, united in our ambition for emission free
mobility, I would encourage that any conversations about partnering with London continue to take
place directly with Transport for London. I understand members of your team are already in touch
with the Transport Innovation Directorate on a range of matters. I recommend that these
conversations, in addition to any suggested opportunities for partnering, continue to take place
with Michael Hurwitz, Director of Transport Innovation, and his team.

In 207 8, I published my Transport Strategy (MTS) which sets out plans, policies and projects for
the next two decades in response to the opportunities and challenges faced by London. The MTS
sets the ambitious target for 80 per cent of trips to be made by active, efficient and sustainable
modes by 2041, delivered through the Healthy Streets approach.

Central to the Healthy Streets approach, is the pressing need to clean up London’s air and rid the
capital of the most polluting vehicles by supporting and accelerating the shift to zero emission
technologies, such as electric vehicles. London is already leading the way in regard to zero
emissions with the launch of the world’s first Ultra Low Emission Zone in central London earlier this
year and rollout of Europe’s largest electric bus fleet. We are also bringing together the public and
private sector through our Electric Vehicle Infrastructure Taskforce to expand London’s public
charge points, ensuring they are in the right locations and future-proofed for tomorrow’s
technology.

City Hall, London, SEJ 2AA • mayor@london.gov.uk • london.gov.uk • 020 7983 4000



MAYOROF LONDON

I wish you every success with the event and with your ambitions to help tackle some of the problems
London and other cities around the world face.

Thank you again for writing to me.

Yours sincerely,

Sadiq Khan
Mayor of London

City Hall. London, SE1 2AA • mayor@london.gov.uk • london.gov.uk • 020 7983 4000







MAYOR OF LONDON

Steve Bridge Our ref: MGLA2EOS17-3174
Managing Director
Mercedes-Benz Vans UK Limited
Tongwell Date: 06 JUL 2017Milton Keynes MK1S SBA

r rj7f

Thank you for your letter of 22 May requesting a meeting about Mercedes-Benz vans.

I’m very sorry but, whilst I am extremely grateful for your request, my schedule is extremely busy
over the coming months, so I am unable to accommodate a meeting at this time.

I would however encourage you to contact my team to discuss the matters in your letter in more
detail. Patrick Feehily, Assistant Director for Environment, and his team would be happy to meet
with you or your team. If this is agreeable, please contact Patrick’s Personal Assistant,
by email at Iclondon.gQv.uk.

Thank you again for writing.

Yours sincaoely,

Sadiq Khan
Mayor of London

City Hall, London, SE1 2AA • mayor@london.gov.uk + Iondon.gov.uk • 020 7983 4000













Claes Jacobsson 
Chief Executive 
Scania 
Delaware Drive 
Tongwell 
Milton Keynes MKl 5 8HB 

Dear Claes 

MAYOR OF LONDON 

Date: 

Meeting to discuss future plans for ultra low emission buses in London 

CLEANERAIR 
FOR LONDON 

2 0 APR 2015 

Thank you for meeting with me on 25 February to discuss my future plans for ultra low emission 
buses in London. I found our discussion extremely helpful and am much encouraged that you share 
my aspirations to increase dramatically the number of ultra low emission buses in London, including 
zero emission buses like electric and hydrogen fuel-cell vehicles. As you are no doubt aware, this is 
an issue with strong cross-party support within the Assembly as well. I was also pleased that you 
supported improving the design of buses used in London and incorporating New Routemaster DNA 
in your future designs to create a more clearly recognisable and consistent family of bus models. 

In addition to thanking you for attending, I am writing to update you on developments since we 
met and to set out next steps for taking forward our discussion. 

As you may have heard, on Thursday 26 March 2015 I confirmed the introduction of the Ultra Low 
Emission Zone in 2020. In addition to requiring cars, vans, coaches, private hire vehicles and lorries 
to meet new emission standards, I have also committed TfL to ensuring that by 2020 all double 
deck buses operating in central London will be hybrid and meet the Euro VI standard (with the 
exception of the 300 existing New Routemasters) and that all single deck buses will be zero 
emission at tailpipe (i.e. electric or hydrogen fuel cell). 

As I set out when we met, this will require continued reductions in the capital premium TfL 
currently pays as well as improvements in the lifetime operating costs of these vehicles compared 
to conventional diesel buses. Mike Weston, Director of Buses at TfL will be meeting with each of 
you to explore what further action will be taken to help achieve this. 

Just as one example, TfL have already accepted a tender to convert the entire 312 bus route to 
electric buses. I want to build on this achievement as soon as possible and believe that routes 507 
and 512, which are now out to tender, are excellent candidates to be entirely operated using 
electric buses. I would encourage you to work with bus operators so that they can bid on this basis. 

City Hall, London, SE1 2AA • mayor@london.gov.uk • london.gov.uk • 020 7983 4000 
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Meeting with Bus Manufacturers 
London City Hall 

 

 

Kevin Austin 

Director Initiatives, Regions & Events 

25 February 2015 
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Setting the scene  

• Introducing C40 and LEV Network 

 

• C40 Clean Bus Declaration 

 

• Manufacturer-city collaboration 
 

• Next steps 
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The C40 Cities 

Madrid 

Melbourne 

Mexico City 

Milan 

Moscow 

Mumbai 

Nairobi 

New Orleans 

New York 

Oslo 

Paris 

Philadelphia 

Portland  

Rio de Janeiro 

Rome 

Rotterdam 

San Francisco 

Santiago 

Sao Paulo 

Seattle 

Seoul 

Shanghai 

Shenzhen 

Singapore 

Stockholm 

Sydney 

Tokyo 

Toronto 

Tshwane 

Vancouver 

Venice 

Warsaw 

Washington, DC 

Wuhan 

Yokohama 

Addis Ababa 

Amsterdam 

Athens 

Austin 

Bangkok 

Barcelona 

Basel 

Beijing 

Berlin 

Bogota 

Boston 

Buenos Aires 

Cairo 

Cape Town 

Caracas 

Changwon 

Chicago 

Copenhagen 

Curitiba 

Dar es Salaam 

Delhi 

Dhaka 

Hanoi 
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Ho Chi Minh City 

Hong Kong 

Houston 

Istanbul 

Jakarta 

Johannesburg 

Karachi 

Lagos 

Lima 

London 

Los Angeles 
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The Power of the C40 

8% 
of all humans 

21% 
of global GDP 

$$$$$ 

5% 
of global GHG  

emissions 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 

CO2e 
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The C40 LEV Network 

The Low Emission Vehicle Network is currently 
working with nearly a third of C40 cities in 

North 
America 

Latin 
America 

Europe  East Asia 

Cities in the C40 Low Emission Vehicle Network feel cleaner vehicle 

technologies are crucial to reducing their transport emissions.  
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The C40 LEV Network 

The Network serves as a platform for cities to share best 
practices and policies to reduce emissions through low 

emission vehicles across four workstreams 

Low emission 
vehicle 

strategies  

LEV 
infrastructure 

Incentives to 
promote 
uptake  

Fleets (taxis, 
municipal 

fleets, clean 
buses)  

Over the past year and a half, the LEV Network formally hosted almost 40 

interactions, bringing together 27 cities.  
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C40 Clean Bus Declaration   

• Declaration of Intent on Clean Buses 

to be announced during C40 Latin 

American Mayors Forum on March 

27th 2015. 

• Declaration open to all C40 cities and 

highlights city demand for buses  

• Targets biggest barrier cities face - 

high cost premiums. 

• Declaration is first step in working 

with manufactures and stakeholders 

to help cities reach clean bus goals 

and targets.  

• Opportunity for manufacturers to have 

assurances around the scale of global 

demand for the first time. 
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Manufacturer-city collaboration 

• Some progress has been made in reducing premiums – in London, the

current capital premium for a hybrid bus is around £100,000.

• The capital cost needs to come down to at least £50,000 (at which point a

hybrid bus has the same life time cost as diesel bus) to deliver London’s

ambitious hybrid bus programme.

• Likewise, large scale adoption in cities around the world is only feasible when

this premium is eventually at zero (on a life time cost comparison basis).

• This is an unprecedented opportunity to offer products to the biggest and

most innovative cities in the world with a potential market of tens of

thousands of vehicles.

• We want to work with you to be in a position to announce genuine movement

on this manufacturer-city collaboration by the Summer.
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Next steps: a three step process 

 

 

• Step 1: Today’s meeting with the Mayor is the starting point for 

engaging with major manufacturers. 

 

 

• Step 2: Following today we will be seeking bilateral discussions with 

major manufacturers (GLA/TfL will be involved with those 

manufacturers serving the London market).  

 

 

• Step 3: This will lead up to a major event in Summer 2015 in 

London. 
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Next steps: London summer summit 

• This dialogue will lead up to a major event in Summer 2015 in 

London. 

 

• Attendees: Declaration signatory cities, bus manufacturers, multi-

lateral development banks and other funding agencies.  

 

• Expectations:  

• Hope to be able to announce strong manufacturer responses to 

the Declaration, centered on reducing existing capital premiums.  

• In return, clear commitment from cities around large-scale 

uptake of clean buses. 

• Improved financing offer from funding agencies? 

 

• Follow-up: Event to be followed by range of roundtables and city-

manufacturer dialogues. 
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Q&A/ Feedback 

 

Thank You   
 







 

 
 
Rt Hon Sadiq Khan 
Mayor of London  
City Hall  
The Queen's Walk, 
London SE1 2AA 
 
           15 July 2016 
 
 
 
Dear Mr Khan, 
 
I am writing to you on behalf of Volvo Buses UK to welcome you to your role as Mayor of London. 
 
Volvo Buses is one of the world’s leading providers of city mobility solutions. The UK is a particularly 
important market for us. We and the wider Volvo Group UK employ 2.560 people across the country. 
Through our partnerships with Wright Bus, ADL and Plaxton, who are all UK based bodybuilders, we are 
one of the major suppliers of buses to the UK market.  
 
London is an important part of that market. Currently there are 3.000 Volvo buses operating in the capital 
and our Volvo B5LH hybrid has been in use for 7 years and now totals 1.200 buses.  
 
I know that the capital’s air quality is a key issue for you. We welcome your plans to extend the Ultra-Low 
Emission Zone. In addition, your proposal to create “clean corridors” using only the cleanest buses on 
routes suffering from the worst air quality will help to bring down the immediate impact on localised 
pollution caused by public transport.  
 
Reducing the environmental impact of our products is one of Volvo’s priorities. We co-chair the UN high-
level Advisory Group on Sustainable Transport, and we have a partnership with the WWF Climate Savers 
campaign, where we have committed to tough targets of reducing energy use and whole-lifecycle 
emissions.  
 
We are working with operators and national and local government to help develop technology that 
addresses concerns about air pollution by limiting emissions, increasing efficiency, as well as delivering for 
passengers in providing the highest levels of passenger comfort and convenience. Another important role 
for the capital’s bus service to play is to deliver opportunities for businesses and employment.    
 
We have invested heavily in electromobility to bring forward systems that meet the current and future 
requirements of sustainable public transport in large cities. Our product range includes hybrid, electric 
hybrid and full electric solutions.   
 
Over recent weeks we have been hosting a series of roundtables under the title “Green and Clean: the 
future of local bus services”. To date we have held meetings in Manchester (May 2016) and London 
(June 2016), which have brought together operators, politicians, transport authorities and other 
stakeholders to discuss the importance of the UK bus sector and its role in significantly reducing transport 
emissions.  
 
We believe that these relationships have the potential to accelerate the introduction of the latest 
technology, including all electric zero emission vehicles and the infrastructure to support them.  
 
London has been taking a leading role in shaping the debate about greener transport systems in our cities 
and I am well aware of the trials that TfL has conducted with full electric single and double decker buses. 
Since Volvo is highly committed to electromobility for public transport and also has developed innovative 
concepts for large city operations I would be very pleased to have the opportunity to meet with you to talk 
about the opportunities for low emission solutions as the technology continues to advance. 
 



If you have any further questions related to this letter, please do not hesitate to contact  at 
. 

Kind regards, 

Håkan Agnevall 

President  
Volvo Bus Corporation 



January 2017 Rt Hon. Sadiq Khan 
 

Private Message 
  

   

The below message was sent by Håkan Agnevall, President, Volvo Buses; Member of the 
Executive Management Board, Volvo Group to Rt Hon. Sadiq Khan, Mayor of London, City of 
London on World Economic Forum TopLink: 
 
Dear Mr. Khan, 
Volvo Group is a firm believer that the future is electric for commercial vehicles in general and 
for public transport in particular. Electric city bus systems will be a major forward in creating 
the sustainable cities of the future. 
 
I know that London’s air quality is a key concern for you. We welcome your plans to extend 
the Ultra-Low Emission Zone. In addition, your proposal to create “clean corridors” using only 
the cleanest buses on routes suffering from the worst air quality will help to bring down the 
immediate impact on localized pollution caused by public transport. 
 
The new electric bus systems will create new opportunities for urban planning, taking public 
transport closer to people and also indoors, into shopping malls, hospitals and apartment 
buildings. The charging infrastructure will pose new challenges for the feeding power systems 
but also new opportunities for smart grid solutions. 
 
 
Volvo Group is one of the pioneers of the electromobility technology shift in public transport. 
With our long history in London we are keen to engage in a dialogue with your office on the 
future direction of electric bus systems. 
 
Noting that you are participating in WEF, I thought it would be a good opportunity to meet in 
person and listen to your view of electromobility for London going forward and how Volvo 
potentially can contribute to the transformation. 
 
Our head of public affairs, , would be happy to schedule our meeting with your 
office. Looking forward to your feedback and to hopefully meeting with you in Davos. 
 
Best regards 
Håkan Agnevall 
 
 
Volvo Bus Corporation 
President 
 
SE-405 08 Gothenburg, Sweden 
 

 
 

 
 
To reply to this message please login to TopLink as mayor@london.gov.uk or to the TopLink 
Event app. 
 

   

 

https://toplink.weforum.org/users/hakan-agnevall
https://toplink.weforum.org/users/rt-hon-sadiq-khan
https://toplink.weforum.org/privatemsg
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